
 
 CAMDEN COUNTY 
 BOARD OF CHOSEN FREEHOLDERS MEETING 
 AUGUST 16, 2012 - 7:00 P.M. 

MAGNOLIA COMMUNITY CENTER 
425 BROOKE AVENUE 

MAGNOLIA, NEW JERSEY 08049 
 

     The meeting was called to order by Director Louis Cappelli, Jr. 
at 7:00 p.m. The Director asked the Clerk to call the roll and the 
following Freeholders answered to their name: 
 

PRESENT: LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, CAPPELLI 
ABSENT: MCDONNELL 
Freeholder Rodriguez was seated at 7:05 p.m. 
Freeholder Greco was seated at 7:33 p.m. 
  
Director Cappelli stated that adequate notice of this meeting 

has been provided in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act. 
 
Director Cappelli asked everyone to stand for the Pledge of 

Allegiance which was led by Boy Scout Troop #122, followed by the 
National Anthem, which was sung by Ashleigh Neillo. 

 
The Director thanked them for their participation. 
 
Director Cappelli advised that large print agendas are 

available if requested for the visually impaired.  If you require 
a large print agenda, please see the Clerk. 

 
Director Cappelli welcomed everyone.  The Director noted for 

the record that Freeholder Rodriguez arrived.  Director Cappelli 
said we are very pleased tonight to be in Magnolia.  The Director 
said it is the practice of the Board of Freeholders to hold our 
meeting each month in one of the municipalities outside of the 
County seat of Camden so that all members of the public will have 
access to the meetings of the Board.  He said as is our custom 
during our road meetings, we will begin tonight by asking Mayor 
Betty Ann Cowling-Carson to come forward with all Council Members 
present to thank them for hosting us tonight at this meeting. 

 
The Mayor and Council came forward.  The Director said I know 

I speak on behalf of all the Freeholders when I say how proud we 
are to call the governing body here in Magnolia our partners in 
government.  He said this governing body has a tradition of 
outstanding work helping create the tremendous community that 
Magnolia is.  The Director said every parent in Magnolia is 
involved in something and I think that is due in part to your 
leadership by the example each of you set.  They are also 
effective in leading this municipality.  As I mentioned before 
this meeting started, over this past year, we spent $1.2 million 
in road improvement projects in Magnolia and that is because the 
Mayor is on my back to get the stuff like that done.  Make no 
doubt about it.  The Director then called upon the Mayor to say a 
few words and introduce the members of Council.   

 
The Mayor said I would like to welcome everyone to the 

Borough of Magnolia.  Of course, our motto is “One Square Mile of 
Friendliness”.  We would like to welcome everyone to come and 
enjoy Magnolia.  We have a lot of events going on – all different 
times of the year.  Our latest was National Night Out.  I just 
want to give you an update, we had three great softball games.  
Magnolia plays against Magnolia Little League and, of course, 
Magnolia Little League won!  Magnolia Girl’s Softball played 
against Magnolia American Legion and Magnolia Girl’s Softball won! 



Then we had Magnolia Fire Company v. Magnolia Public Works and 
Magnolia Public Works won!  She said our residents came out to 
enjoy a lot of events.  This is what Magnolia is – we try to bring 
everybody together for all our events.  We would like to thank 
Camden County for the great work that they just did on Warwick and 
also on Evesham – we appreciate it, especially the crosswalk at 
the Water Ice Factory.  That was a great improvement for Magnolia. 
The Mayor then introduced the Council Members.  The Mayor said we 
hope you enjoy our Rec Center which is only about 4 years old.  On 
Thursday nights, we have open gym nights – some nights we have 150 
kids here – all Magnolia residents.  Upstairs, we have a pool 
table and all kinds of things for the kids to play.  It is a good 
night – down here we have kids playing basketball.  You can’t 
imagine all these kids coming in off the street.  It gives them a 
place to come and enjoy.  We also rent it out for showers and 
weddings if you are interested, call me. 

 
GIFT 
 

 The Director said as we go from town to town, we ask the 
governing body to give us the name of a local non-profit worthy of 
recognition and a small donation from the Camden County Board of 
Freeholders and the governing body of Magnolia has nominated Cub 
Scout Troop 122.  Kellie Stout, Leader and Cubscouts came forward. 
  
 Director Cappelli said Cub Scout Troop #122 participates in 
the annual Memorial Day Parade, the Flag Retirement Ceremony and 
the Fourth of July Parade.  They also recently volunteered to 
clean all of the benches on Albertson Avenue.  They do a great 
job.  On behalf of the Board of Freeholders, we say thank you and 
congratulations.  Keep up the good work! 
 
 Cub Scout Leader said on behalf of the Cub Scouts and the Boy 
Scout Troop of Magnolia – thank you very much. 
 
 

COMMUNITY AWARD 
 
Freeholder McCray welcomed everyone.  He said from time to 

time, the Freeholder Board likes to recognize those community 
leaders and residents that do an exemplary job of giving of 
themselves and their time to make their communities better.  
Tonight, we would like to recognize Richard Michielli as recipient 
of our Community Award.  Mr. Michielli came forward.  Freeholder 
McCray said I have a short list of just some of his 
accomplishments over the past years here in Magnolia.  The 
Freeholder said Mr. Michielli was first elected to Council in 1976 
and served until 1985 and again re-elected in 1991 and served 
until 1999.  For the past 22 years, he served on the Advisory 
Board of the Executive Community of the Joint Insurance Fund and 
the Health Insurance Fund.  He served on the Camden County Open 
Space Advisory Board for ten years.  He has also been President of 
the Magnolia Recreation Committee for ten years.  You can find 
Richard on most Saturdays in the fall and throughout the year 
coaching Little League, Football and Softball.  Also, he should 
receive an award – he has been married for 61 years!  The 
Freeholder congratulated Mr. Michielli and thanked him for his 
service to the community. 

 
Mr. Michielli said there are a couple of thank you’s that I 

really have to say.  Number one to my wife, who stood beside for 
61 years.  To the Board, in the ten years that I have been on the 
Board and all the applications we gave to you, you never refused 
one application to approve the grant for the towns.  Thank you so 
much!     



 
PRESENTATION OF OPEN SPACE RECREATION GRANTS 

 
Freeholder Nash congratulated Mr. Michielli. He said this is 

what Richard was talking about – the applications of the Open 
Space Preservation Trust Fund.  Freeholder Nash said there is a 
Committee in Camden County made up of volunteers, who serve to 
review hundreds of applications every year and decide where the 
Open Space and Recreation money should be distributed.  It is 
distributed to those organizations that meet the qualifications, 
show the need and do something that completely enhance the 
community.  Freeholder Nash said tonight we are pleased to award 
three checks of the Open Space Recreation money to three Magnolia 
organizations that were found worthy by this wonderful volunteer 
committee and approved by the Freeholder Board.  He called upon 
the Mayor to come forward and the following organizations came 
forward:  Magnolia Little League.  The Freeholder said this is a 
$25,000.00 grant to the Magnolia Little League.  It is for 
renovations to the snack stand because there was a fire at the old 
snack stand and the County is going to participate with the town 
in all the work of these wonderful young men and women to rebuild 
that snack stand.  This is going to be a contribution by the 
residents of Camden County for that purpose.  Freeholder Nash 
congratulated the Coach and his team. 

  
Freeholder Nash then called upon Councilman Brandt and 

Councilwoman Bonamasso to come forward.  Freeholder Nash said this 
grant of $25,000.00 is being distributed to the Magnolia Senior 
and Community Center.  Congratulations!  The Freeholder said this 
money is being used for the lighting of the football and soccer 
fields.   

 
Freeholder Nash said the third check also for $25,000.00 

recreation grant for the Magnolia Softball Team.  President 
Bonamasso came forward with the team. 

 
Mr. Bonamasso thanked the Board of Freeholders.  He said this 

is the second grant that we received.  He said the first grant we 
received we used for a field house sprinkler and it is very nice. 
 He said we are now going to use this money for bathrooms on the 
side of the Little League and Softball complex for everyone.  He 
thanked the girls, the coaches and the parents because without 
everybody doing what they are doing, we wouldn’t be doing this and 
getting your assistance.  Thank you, Freeholders.  We do 
appreciate it.  

  
Freeholder said after a lot of hard work on the Open Space 

Advisory Committee, I want to thank Jack Sworaski, who heads that 
program, does an amazing job.  He spends a lot of volunteer time 
and efforts to make sure the most deserving community groups 
receive this money. Obviously, to Mr. Bonamasso, you are one of 
them who received it two years in a row.  Congratulations. 

 
Director Cappelli recognized Sheriff Chuck Billingham. 
 

EMPLOYEE OF THE MONTH 
 
 Freeholder Rodriguez welcomed everyone.  She said every month 
the Freeholders take the opportunity to recognize an employee who 
has really stood out.  This month I have the pleasure of 
recognizing within the Department of Health & Human Services, Joan 
Connell.  The Freeholder called upon Joan, Maureen Bergeron, 
Director of Senior and Disabled and Ann Biondi to come forward. 
   



 Freeholder Rodriguez said Joan Connell lives in Glendora with 
her husband, Frank.  She is the mother of four and grandmother of 
two.  Freeholder Rodriguez said Joan began her career with Camden 
County Health Department twenty years ago.  She has held the 
following titles – Bus Operator, Recreation Leader and Recreation 
Aide.  For the past seven years, she has served as Assistant 
Supervisor to Senior Citizens at our Senior Day Center.  In her 
time with the County, she has been recognized as Employee of the 
Quarter and Manager of the Year and now, Employee of the Month.  
Freeholder Rodriguez said Joan is known for her compassion and 
dedication to the seniors she serves.  In fact, there are many 
stories that I have heard about Joanie and the fantastic work that 
she has done.  I visited the Day Center and to see the faces of 
the seniors that are in and how happy they are, it is very clear 
that Joanie does an exceptional job.  Recently, I heard one of 
many stories about Joan and I will share one.  It was one instance 
in which one of the things Joan has a habit of doing when she 
comes into the office is just checking to see who is coming and 
who is not coming.  When she doesn’t hear from a senior, she 
follows up to make sure why that particular senior is not coming. 
 In one instance, she called up one of her seniors and she found 
out that particular senior was not coming in because that senior 
had no electricity in the house.  What Joan did, she made sure 
that she found a way to get power back for that individual into 
the home, call that senior’s family members to make sure that they 
were aware and that they were taking care of her.  She made sure 
that this particular senior was taken care of – this is the kind 
of compassion and dedication working and going above and beyond 
what is expected of her.  There are many employees in Camden 
County that do this kind of stuff but none of them do what Joan 
does!  The Freeholder said to Joan, you really deserve this 
recognition and I am so honored to be able to give it to you! 
  
 Freeholder Rodriguez then called upon Maureen Bergeron, one 
of Joan’s supervisors to say a few words. 
  
 Maureen said I can’t think of anybody who deserves this award 
more than you, Joan.  I have known Joan for twenty years, we 
started together in the County and I remember when she was a bus 
driver, just starting out.  She was always the “Go to” person.  
She was always the person that says, “yes”.  She always says, I 
can do it, even if she doesn’t know how, she finds a way and she 
gets the job done.  Maureen said I worked with Joanie on the 
Activities Committee.  She is one of the most popular people in 
the Health Department.  She is the first person you see when you 
walk in that door.  She always has a smile on her face – even when 
times are tough.  She always looks up and smiles at every single 
person that walks through the door.  I am so happy that you were 
chosen for this month and you definitely deserve this award. 
   
 Ann Biondi said the Department Director is on vacation and I 
am filling in.  I’m at Community Health Services but I too see 
Joanie everyday when I walk in and a lot has been said but there 
is something that I was thinking of – a word that applies to 
Joanie.  It is “Graciousness”.  Joan is gracious to the people she 
serves everyday, the seniors, but to everybody else who walks in. 
 Whenever you ask her a question, she says, “Yes” but with a smile 
on her face.  Joan is always gracious.  Another thing is, you have 
always heard that expression, “When things get rough, the tough 
get going” and Joan is one of people who did and that was well 
noticed.  Congratulations, I can’t think of anyone else who 
deserves it more! 
 
 Freeholder Rodriguez asked Frank Connell to come forward.  
The Freeholder then presented Joan with a clock and gift 
certificate.   



 
 Joan thanked everyone for their kind words.  She said I am 
not one on speeches but I just want to thank the Freeholder Board 
for recognizing me.  She thanked her Directors, Maureen Bergeron, 
Patrick Shuttleworth and Kevin Halpern and the staff at the Day 
Center.  Without them, it wouldn’t work.  This is for all of you 
and especially thank you to my family because they put up with me. 
    

 
The Director then continued with the agenda. 
 

FIRST READING – RESOLUTION G 
 
FIRST READING – RESOLUTION OF THE COUNTY OF CAMDEN IN THE STATE OF 
NEW JERSEY SERVING TO AMEND AND RESTATE A GUARANTEE BY THE COUNTY 
ON CERTAIN BONDS ISSUED BY THE CAMDEN COUNTY IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY 
IN ORDER TO FINANCE THE ACQUISITION OF VARIOUS PARCELS OF REAL 
PROPERTY LOCATED WITHIN THE COUNTY IN FURTHERANCE OF, AND IN 
CONNECTION WITH, THE POLICY GOALS OF RECREATION, FARMLAND, AND 
HISTORIC PRESERVATION TRUST FUND REFERENDUM. 
(PUBLIC HEARING TO BE HELD ON SEPTEMBER 20, 2012, 7:00 P.M. AT THE 
WAYNE R. BRYANT SENIOR COMMUNITY CENTER, 323 CHARLESTON AVENUE, 
LAWNSIDE, NJ) 
 

Adoption of Resolution g – FIRST READING 
 

 The Director asked for a motion to adopt this First Reading. 
 Freeholder Nash made a motion to adopt Resolution g on First 
Reading with a second by Freeholder Leonard and on roll call: 
 AYE:  LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI 
 ABSENT: GRECO, MCDONNELL 
 
 

FIRST READING – RESOLUTION h 
 

FIRST READING – RESOLUTION OF THE COUNTY OF CAMDEN IN THE STATE OF 
NEW JERSEY AUTHORIZING A GUARANTEE BY THE COUNTY OF THE PAYMENT OF 
THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON THE “COUNTY GUARANTEED LOAN 
REVENUE BONDS (COUNTY CAPITAL PROGRAM), SERIES 2012” TO BE ISSUED 
IN THE AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $8,250,000 BY THE 
CAMDEN COUNTY IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY FOR THE PURPOSE OF FINANCING 
THE ACQUISITION AND INSTALLATION OF CERTAIN CAPITAL EQUIPMENT AND 
THE CONSTRUCTION OF CERTAIN CAPITAL INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENTS 
IN, BY AND FOR THE COUNTY AND PERMANENTLY FINANCING THE (CLEMENTON 
REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT, SERIES 2011). 
(PUBLIC HEARING TO BE HELD ON SEPTEMBER 20, 2012, 7:00 P.M., AT 
THE WAYNE R. BRYANT SENIOR COMMUNITY CENTER, 323 CHARLESTON 
AVENUE, LAWNSIDE, NJ) 
 

Adoption of Resolution h – FIRST READING 
 

 Director Cappelli asked for a motion to adopt Resolution h on 
First Reading.  Freeholder Nash made a motion to adopt the First 
Reading with a second by Freeholder Leonard and on roll call:  
 
 AYE:  LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI 
 ABSENT: GRECO, MCDONNELL 
 
 

FIRST READING - RESOLUTION i 
 

FIRST READING – RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF CHOSEN FREEHOLDERS OF 
THE COUNTY OF CAMDEN, NEW JERSEY PROVIDNG THE COUNTY’S CONSENT TO 
(I) THE FINANCING OF THE ACQUISITION AND INSTALLATION OF CERTAIN 
CAPITAL EQUIPMENT AND THE CONSTRUCTION OF CERTAIN CAPITAL 



INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENTS IN, BY AND FOR THE COUNTY AND 
PERMANENTLY FINANCING THE AUTHORITY’S TAXABLE COUNTY-GUARANTEED 
PROJECT NOTES (CLEMENTON REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT, SERIES 2011), (II) 
THE ISSUANCE BY THE CAMDEN COUNTY IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY OF TWO 
SERIES OF BONDS (COUNTY CAPITAL PROGRAM), SERIES 2012” IN AN 
AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $8,250,000.00, FOR THE 
PURPOSE OF FINANCING THE COUNTY PROJECT AUTHORIZED HEREBY, (III) 
THE LOAN AGREEMENT BY AND BETWEEN THE COUNTY AND THE AUTHORITY IN 
CONNECTION WITH THE FINANCING AUTHORIZED HEREBY, AND (IV) CERTAIN 
OTHER MATTERS RELATED THERETO AND PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 40:37a-56. 
(PUBLIC HEARING TO BE HELD ON SEPTEMBER 20, 2012, 7:00 P.M. AT THE 
WAYNE R. BRYANT SENIOR COMMUNITY CENTER, 323 CHARLESTON AVENUE, 
LAWNSIDE, NJ) 
 

Adoption of Resolution i – FIRST READING 
 

 The Director asked for a motion to adopt Resolution i on 
First Reading.  Freeholder Nash made a motion to adopt with a 
second by Freeholders Leonard and on roll call: 
 
 AYE:   LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI 
 ABSENT: GRECO, MCDONNELL 
 

MINUTES 
 
Director Cappelli said the next order of business is the 

Minutes of our previous meeting and asked for a motion to accept 
the Minutes as presented. Freeholder Nash made a motion to adopt 
the Minutes with a second by Freeholder McCray and on roll call: 

 
AYE:  LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI 
ABSENT: GRECO, MCDONNELL 
 

CORRESPONDENCE 
 

Director Cappelli then asked the Clerk of the Board if there 
was any correspondence.  The Clerk answered that there was  no 
correspondence.   

 
Director Cappelli noted for the record that Freeholder Greco 

was seated at 7:33 p.m. 
 
 

COMPTROLLER 
 
Director Cappelli asked for a motion to adopt the 

Comptroller’s Report.  Freeholder Rodriguez made a motion to adopt 
the Comptroller’s Report with a second by Freeholder Leonard and 
on roll call: 

 
AYE:  GRECO, LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI 
ABSENT: MCDONNELL 
 
 
Director Cappelli announced that the next portion of this 

meeting is open to the public for discussion on the Resolutions 
that the Freeholders are going to be acting upon this evening.  He 
said there will be another public session after the meeting, at 
which time the public can ask any questions they want regarding 
the business of the County or anything else they wish to talk 
about.  Director Cappelli said that he asks that this portion of 
the public hearing be limited to the Resolutions that the 
Freeholders are going to be voting on. 
 
 Director Cappelli then declared the public hearing open. 



 
 Kevin Hibid, PBA Camden County Conference Chairman, addressed 
the Freeholders.  Mr. Hibid asked to read a statement about the 
proposed Metro Plan, regarding the two items on the agenda.  Mr. 
Hibid said he is a Police Officer in Barrington and a lifelong 
Camden County resident.  He said I appreciate the opportunity to 
address you tonight about our concerns with the proposed Camden 
County Police Metro Division and the elimination of the Camden 
City Police Department.  The Freeholder Board has received a six-
page letter from the New Jersey State PBA expressing a number of 
policy and public safety concerns with this proposal.  I would 
hope that these questions and concerns result in answers that can 
explain how this proposal will work and why if the budget for 
police in Camden will remain the same the County can create a new 
police department that adds cops that give them the same money 
that the City of Camden somehow can’t make that work themselves.  
He said I just want to make a few points of my own based on the 
issues raised in that letter.  First and foremost, without seeing 
how the finances will work here, we are all left with more 
questions than answers.  To the best of our knowledge, there is no 
financial data available for review for short or a long term that 
outlines how these officers will be deployed, how long it will 
take to reach desired staffing levels and what the impact could be 
on the County budget and the tax levy in the future.  Yet, despite 
lacking this critical piece of information, Camden has proposed to 
lay off its entire force and the County is planning to start 
hiring officers in the next few weeks.  As I understand, the 
County will not be funding this and that the cost will be paid by 
Camden – I suppose from their State funding.  I think we are all 
curious if the State is willing to fund this and the City is 
willing to allow the State aid to create the new department then 
why can’t the City find a way to make this work.  If the budget 
for the police in Camden will remain the same for the new 
department and the City will bear the entire cost, then it seems 
the only way to increase the force and make this plan work is to 
lay off Camden’s cops and rehire many of them to work in the most 
dangerous City in the State and pay them less to do the same job.  
The City can’t continue to blame the FOP contracts for the rise in 
the crime level. Crime is high in Camden because there aren’t 
enough cops to suppress criminal activity.  Even if the plan is to 
bring the FOP contract and start over with less paying benefits, 
we still haven’t seen how the numbers add up to adding more 
officers in the department funded by the same City that can’t 
manage the police budget it has.  Simply put, we don’t see the 
answer to Camden’s crime problem in creating a new police 
department with less than half of the experienced officers 
currently on the streets.  I assume the last thing the County 
wants to do is create a police department and take on the 
liability and responsibility for policing the streets in the City. 
There are many practical questions that the Law Enforcement 
Community in the County needs to know if you truly intend on going 
down this road.  For example, the County plans to field train 
officers but you cannot be a police officer unless you attend the 
Police Academy and hold a PTC Certification.  Being a police 
officer in Camden doesn’t give a person the flexibility to go 
through an internship program and we can’t ask people to protect 
others and themselves when they don’t have the required training. 
An unprepared police officer or recruit will only lead to serious 
mistakes.  Are these costs and the time to train new officers 
factored into that plan?  Will laid-off cops from other places be 
given priority over those who have never put on a police uniform. 
If you are suspending civil service, will public safety be placed 
ahead of personal relationships in hiring police for Camden.  It 
takes a special kind of police officer to work in Camden and the 
City needs to retain the best, not slash and burn the force to cut 



costs.  As a police officer and taxpayer in the County, I am also 
concerned for what this will mean for my department and I think I 
speak for every PBA member in the County, when I say abolishing 
one department in order to cut the price of doing business is not 
the best way to tackle crime.  I am concerned for the future of my 
County taxes if the State aid is cut or if Camden needs more 
resources than the current aid package will provide.  I am 
concerned about whether my department and others will be required 
to stop what they are doing to assist in covering Camden if 
establishing a new department happens slowly or if untrained 
officers can’t do the job.  Everyone here agrees the path to 
recovery in Camden starts with safe streets but we need to make 
sure that we are engaging in experiments that impact the public 
and police when alternatives remain on the table.  The economy 
cuts in state aid and dropping tax revenues have put the pressure 
on every local government in the State that has resulted in cuts 
in police staffing.  The PBA has done their best working with 
elected leaders to prevent those losses where possible.  We’ve 
done our best to offer our expertise and ask questions that need 
concrete answers.  The Camden County PBA Conference therefore asks 
for you to postpone your actions tonight on this concept until all 
questions are answered but most importantly to allow the City and 
the FOP to work to develop the flexibility that the County claims 
is missing today.  Thank you for your time. 
 
 Gary Frazier of Camden addressed the Freeholders and said I 
will save my portion for the next part but I do have a question on 
Resolutions 82 and 83.  Director Cappelli responded and said 
Resolution 82 is an application that Camden County is making to 
the Civil Service Commission for a PILOT Program that will give  
more flexibility in hiring with regard to the start-up of the 
Camden County Police Department – Metro Division.  He said 
Resolution 83 is a Grant from the State of New Jersey to assist us 
in hiring personnel to begin the hiring process.   
 
 Mr. Frazier asked if an Ordinance in Camden has been passed 
yet to abolish the current Camden City Police?  The Director 
responded and said you will have to ask the people in the City.   
 
 Alene Ammond, former State Senator of Cherry Hill, addressed 
the Freeholders.  Ms. Ammond said I have been working with people 
from the FOP for many years, the Cherry Hill Police for many 
years.  As you know I have a strong background in conducting 
studies of Camden County government, which have not been very 
good.  Unfortunately, I am not asking questions, I am going to 
make a statement.  First of all, I want to know who is really 
behind this move.  The Director said this public hearing is about 
Resolutions only.  If you want to make a statement, there is a 
second portion available to do so later in the evening.  Ms. 
Ammond said this is about the Police Department.  The Director 
asked her to cite which Resolution.  She said, excuse me don’t try 
to manipulate how the meeting is run.  I have something to say and 
am allowed to make a statement.  The Director said you are as long 
as it concerns one of the resolutions, yes.  She said it is about 
the police department.  The Director said there are two 
resolutions about the police department.  Ms. Ammond said I am 
asking a question about why you are doing this.  Don’t try to 
change the trajectory of what I am trying to say here.  I am not 
naïve, I have been involved in government for many years and you 
know that.  The Director said you have a question as to why we are 
adopting these resolutions.  Ms. Ammond said I want to know who is 
behind it – tell the truth that is all we need.  First of all I 
want to know who is behind the resolution, I am sure, I am going 
to say it is George Norcross.  We want to know why a political 
boss would have the right, who doesn’t even live there but lives 



in a fancy house in Cherry Hill and in Florida have the right to 
determine how our police departments operate.  This is an example 
of all of you, a huge questionable and dangerous overreach into an 
area into which you should not be straying.  In no way, should a 
group like yours who is involved in things like the Pennsauken 
Mart and the hundreds of millions that was lost on that because 
you destroyed those people and heaven only knows where that money 
went.  I am not going to forget how you destroyed those merchants. 
Now you are out to destroy the Camden City Police.  The question 
is what right do you have to do that?  The answer is, you don’t.  
It is very dangerous for you to do this.  This is the fifth most 
dangerous City with respect to crime in the United States.  Not 
because of anything wrong with the Police but because of the 
poorness and the state of the poor people that live there.  It is 
not their fault either. I hate to see what would happen if there 
was a County Police Department consolidated, run by a George 
Norcross.  How would we operate?  Would people who are friends or 
enemies get tickets or no tickets?  I lived in Chicago and I know 
how the Chicago police operated and what you are doing is leading 
a good police department into such a type of police department 
like Chicago.  This is wrong.  Everybody has a right in Camden 
County to speak because we pay for it; we pay for all of it.  I am 
not going to say I am proud of the way it has ever run its 
business under George Norcross.  Let’s just be friends and not be 
formal, you know me a long time, right?  The Director responded, 
“Yes”.  You know that I have always stood up for things that I 
thought were wrong and by the way, I have never been proven wrong. 
That is not because I am such a great person, but because what we 
fight for and have fought for, we do our homework and we try to 
defend the people that are being hurt and that is what the goal 
is.  What are you doing?  You don’t care what happens to the 
Camden Police.  When it comes down to it, if you get control of 
the Police Department, I guarantee you, you will treat it the way 
the Chicago Police are treated.  I know because I lived in 
Chicago.  You know what you have to do there? You have to keep a 
$10.00 bill in your wallet just in case because that police 
department became so corrupted at the time by the crooked 
politicians, Barrack Obama came from there.  Let’s talk about 
what’s real here and stop dancing around, using nice words and 
pretty words, and let’s not forget that you do not have a good 
history in the way you have operated anything.  I am going back to 
the Pennsauken Mart.  You destroyed those people because George 
Norcross, your political boss, wanted to build a hockey arena and 
what’s there now, nothing!  Those people are ruined.  That is what 
you are going to do with the Camden Police.  I am going to tell 
you right now, I haven’t been involved for in awhile because I 
travel now but I am going to stand up for them.  I am going to 
take this department, I am going to go to the State, going to go 
to the Feds and I am going to ask for an investigation of what you 
are doing.   
 
 Gary Frazier of Camden addressed the Freeholders once again. 
 He said just to piggy back off of what she has said.  I have a 
statement.  You had a lot to say when you were in Camden.  I don’t 
know about too much of your other members here but I know you all 
partake in what is transpiring.  He said this is directed to 
Director Cappelli.  He then read his statement as follows.  I see 
what your initiative is and that is to hurry up and push this plan 
to have the Camden Police Department dismantled so that it will be 
too late for the County residents to stop their town from being 
forced to join this experiment.  You, nor the Mayor of Camden, or 
the Chief of Police are providing the residents with the real 
facts, figures, research, studies, experts, opinions or any other 
steps for that matter to prove to the residents of Camden that 
such a plan is worth considering.  Camden County residents are 



being lied to by the stark facts provided and are missing every 
important part of the process that you are trying to proceed on.  
Why is the Police Chief and Camden’s top brass at Camden’s PD not 
being replaced as a first step?  Why are Camden County taxpayers 
being forced to pay billions for expensive consultants to design a 
plan and build a facility that already exists?  Many don’t know 
that the ones that were hired to design a new plan are the ones 
who designed the failed plan that the Camden PD is using right 
now.  This is a public safety busting plan.  Law Enforcement has a 
well developed structure that is going to blow to bits. This isn’t 
about public safety – it is about politicians who are only 
interested in serving and protecting their own financial 
interests.  Lou Cappelli, you are talking about 41 murders already 
this year is unacceptable.  Just check the crime rate in Newark.  
Did you check the crime rate in Newark?  The Director responded 
and said what does the crime rate in Newark have to do with the 
crime rate in Camden?  Mr. Frazier said I believe they have 98 
murders to date.  The Director asked Mr. Frazier if 41 murders are 
acceptable.  Mr. Frazier said disbanding the Police Department is 
not acceptable.  Mr. Frazier said Mr. Cappelli, you said we can’t 
afford the current police contract.  Mr. Frazier said you should 
negotiate better terms.  This Metro County wide force is a pilot 
program that is starting in Camden and other municipalities will 
be forced into this plan.  This plan is not only going to disband 
the Camden City Police Department, it is going to disband all the 
other Police Departments in Camden County.  It is a five to seven 
year plan.  Lawnside, Pennsauken, Collingswood, Cherry Hill, 
Gloucester City, Magnolia and all of you are next.  This plan is 
not only going to affect all police officers but all civilian 
employees, meaning not only dispatchers, we are talking about 
secretaries, court clerks, security officers, maintenance workers, 
payroll clerks, receptionists, records and ID Clerks, etc.  It is 
going to not only affect your families but your mothers, fathers, 
aunts, uncles, cousins working for these police departments.  They 
too will be out of work in a couple of years. You need to tell the 
truth – why is it necessary to have a County-wide Police force.  
You are hiring 400 additional officers to man the street.  Let’s 
get the numbers straight.  If the County Police Force comes in, 
and you laid off the current City police officers then you are 
down to zero?  The Director said, correct.  Mr. Frazier said then 
you are going to hire back 49 of those 250 officers back.  So you 
are going to put 150 additional officers on the street.  The 
Director said that is exactly right.  Mr. Frazier said you are 
making it seem like you are putting 400 additional officers on the 
street because you are not.  The Director said we stated the 
police force would be up to 400.  Mr. Frazier said you are taking 
away their current salary and lowering their pay rate.  You 
figured that if you eliminate the whole force and re-do it from 
scratch, you can adjust the salaries so they take a pay cut with 
no overtime.  This is being done intentionally to increase the 
crime rate.  That is what it is – to increase the crime rate to 
justify the implementation of your plan.  The outcome of this 
whole thing is that you want these young men and women to go out 
and not only put their lives on the line but the lives of their 
family on the line for a lower salary.  You say this is the best 
that you can do.  The Mayor, the Chief of Police and all of you 
Freeholders should take a management, accounting and 
organizational behavioral class because your actions are 
unreasonable and your plans do not signify safety for the citizens 
of Camden.  We are coming and have the entire City up against you. 
 We will remember next year! 
 
 Sheila Davis, identified herself as a major stakeholder in 
Lanning Square West, addressed the Freeholders.  Ms. Davis said 
once again let me thank you for bringing forth such a plan that is 



finally going to help the residents and the families in the City 
of Camden.  As a major stakeholder, I hold community meetings 
monthly, not only that, I go to grieving families who have lost 
children to these thugs that say they are residents of Camden and 
friends of Camden.  They are no friends – you guys think this is a 
Camden problem – this is everybody’s problem.  When I have to look 
in a mother’s face and see our children have to walk passed drug 
dealers – drugs on the corner – while our men are down the street 
sitting in their cars.  Ms. Davis said here is a picture of Camden 
Police car on Mt. Ephraim Avenue where a murder is being committed 
– where is he?  We need to see our men and women – I am not saying 
all Camden cops are bad but enough is enough – it has to stop – we 
need a change and it is up to you to help us bring forth a force 
that is going to protect our children.  People talk about safety – 
I watch these kids up at a bus stop, kids coming off a bus with a 
AK 47 – this is unacceptable.  It has to stop here today right 
now.  Whatever I have to do to make it happen, it will happen!  
Those naysayers, you listen, it’s over.  Either you are a part of 
the problem or the solution to the problem and nine times out of 
ten, you are the problem!  I came here today and I’m telling you 
we want a change, we need a change!  Please come into the City of 
Camden and help us – we need help greatly!  We are building great 
institutions – the Cooper Rowan Medical Center – the Renaissance 
School, we are doing positive things.  Camden is on the move!  But 
it is going to be on a safer move if we adopt this plan.  I stand 
here before you with my heart out to you asking you what can I do 
to help you bring forth this change.  Thank you! 
 
 Marian Roberts, identified herself as being 14 years old, 
from Camden.  Miss Roberts said I am here today with my younger 
sister to support Resolution 83.  I want you to know Camden is not 
safe for the children because there have been 41 murders.  My 
parents protect us by keeping us inside.  We feel it is not safe 
for us to go outside.  We are also scared because we are afraid we 
might get hurt.  I feel it is not right to judge a book by its 
cover.  Camden is not poor – it might look bad on the outside but 
when you go inside it is a great and wonderful place.  I would 
like to say thank you. 
 
 Director Cappelli thanked Miss Roberts for coming forward.  
       
 
 Sheila Roberts of Camden addressed the Freeholders and said 
these children are my grandchildren and all of them are by-
products of the City of Camden.  She said we have adopted 13 kids 
and these are four of the children we adopted.  To the lady (Alene 
Ammond) that thinks everybody in Camden is poor, you are wrong.  
We may not live in Cherry Hill but we have sections of the City of 
Camden that looks better than Cherry Hill.  Everyone in the City 
of Camden is not low income.  As soon as we finish redeveloping 
the City of Camden, just see how fast you run to the City of 
Camden to try to live there.  Once the new Renaissance School is 
built next to the medical center, you are going to try to get your 
kids in there so that they can be sitting by the doctor’s kids and 
they can be sitting by the professors that are going to be working 
with their children.  Watch them sore and go all the way.  For the 
lady that walked out and she is not here, I want to say it loud 
enough, everyone in the City of Camden is not poor!  If we were so 
poor, why did you come to the City to work and as soon as you 
finish work, take the first exit out.  We have problems in the 
City of Camden, we need help but don’t get too comfortable because 
demographics in the City of Camden has changed.  You want to know 
where people are moving to – your towns.  Don’t get too 
comfortable, yes, it is a regional problem.  They are doing in 
your town what they are doing in Camden.  We are having the 



problem right now – you are a stone’s throw from the same 
situation that we are in.  You better be careful about what you 
are sitting here asking for!  Yes, the police will be dismantled 
but we will have Camden Metro Police assigned to the City of 
Camden – we are not going to have to wait for one of your officers 
to come and police Camden.  We will have our own Metro Police 
force.  You better be very, very careful about what you are 
supporting.  Half of the police that do not live in the City of 
Camden call out sick every day.  That is why we don’t have enough 
officers.  They don’t come to work.  When they do come, they are 
sitting under the bridge reading the paper.  They don’t do their 
jobs.  I am not making this up.  You come to my house – I will 
take you on a tour around the City to see this is going on.  It is 
not fair to the people of the City of Camden for you to make money 
off of the backs of people who live there.  We have a right to 
public safety just as you have.  Everybody can pack up in the City 
of Camden and come move here – that is what you want.  You want us 
to move here!  That is what it is going to be. You better watch 
what you are supporting – you will be next.  Those are my 
grandchildren; they are part of the City of Camden, they are not 
poor kids.  They are poor in mind because of the violence they 
have to endure.  Last month, the murder count may have been 37 or 
38 – we are at 41 now.  I had a heart attack because of all of 
this – because it is overwhelming.  People at my door – what can 
we do.  The residents are begging for help.  Yes, the Unions are 
upset but guess what, the president of the Union hasn’t been in a 
police uniform in 10 years!  Now, you tell me, who is he 
protecting?  Everybody wants to look out for themselves.  I am a 
police officer’s widow.  I was a widow at 24 years old.  My 
husband was killed in the line of duty – shot to death on a Camden 
street.  Left me with two kids; I was in a graduate program at 
Rutgers University trying to get a Masters in education to teach 
the children in the City of Camden because that is where my heart 
is.  That is where my heart will always be in the City of Camden. 
Camden is a great City but it is only going to be as great as you 
allow it to be if we don’t have public safety.  Open up your eyes 
and see what’s going on or you are going to be suffering the same 
thing and then I am going to stand up here and listen to you cry 
out just like I am crying.  It is only around the corner – if you 
don’t take a regional approach, you are going to be in the same 
situation because you already have some living here – you have 
them in Runnemede, in Barrington – wake up!  Just because they are 
not walking up and down your street and standing on the corner, we 
have all your people catching the bus, getting off the Riverline 
from North Jersey all the way down coming into the City.  It is 
not the people that live in the City of Camden that is causing the 
problem, it is your problem.  It is not the City of Camden’s 
people that keep the drug market flourishing, it is only because 
your people come into the City – you need to know that.  I am not 
kidding you and you know why they come because I am out there and 
I am asking those young girls why they are there.  They come there 
because they are safe, because we open our arms and we will take 
them in because you push them out.  I am listening to all of this 
– you need to know that.  We’re accepting your burdens and you 
don’t want to help us to have a new police force here!  
Miss,(directed to Alene Ammond) we are not poor! I live in the 
City of Camden and we are not poor.  I support the resolutions and 
I hope you vote in favor because something, something has to be 
done!  I am sorry I had to tell the truth but the truth will set 
you free and I hope that is what I did tonight – I told you the 
truth.  You already know but I just confirmed it.  I am passionate 
about it – I love my City.  I told you about my husband because I 
wanted you to know – it makes a difference and I want you to 
support these resolutions.  We have 400 students coming to the 
medical school – 1700 applied – we must be doing something right 
in the City of Camden but we need police that are willing to work 



in the City of Camden – not just collect a paycheck and run back 
to Cherry Hill or wherever.  We need some investment in the City 
of Camden.  Support the resolutions to help the City of Camden 
because your turn is coming! 
 
 John Schmidt of Gloucester City addressed the Freeholders.  
What plan has been made available to the public to review?  Not 
discussed among Camden County.  The Director said it is on the 
website.  Mr. Schmidt asked if this is Camden City Council or the 
Camden County Board of Chosen Freeholders.  The Director asked if 
this is a rhetorical question.  The Director asked if he has a 
question on the resolutions tonight.  Mr. Schmidt said I have 
questions regarding Resolutions 82 and 83.  The Director asked 
what is your question, Sir?  Mr. Schmidt said my questions are 
regarding the start of that process and what it means to the 
people who live in Camden County.  As you know, I am from 
Gloucester City, which borders the City of Camden. I am also an 
open government advocate who advocates for transparency and 
honesty in government.  By the way I am also a public official in 
this County.  I am currently in my first year of a five-year term 
as a Commissioner on the Clementon Housing Authority.  Unlike 
other public officials in this County, I will not suggest things 
or give excuses for what’s going on – I tell it how it is because 
that is what the people want to hear.  I have listened to what you 
had to say and read in the newspapers regarding the future of the 
Camden City Police Department and the proposed Camden Metro Police 
Department or the Camden County Police Department as it will 
eventually be called.  I believe it is going to have a negative 
impact upon the lives of the residents of the City of Camden and 
the residents of this County and the brave men and women who serve 
the City of Camden and every single municipality as a Police 
Officer.  I am sure each one of you got involved in government 
because you wanted to make a difference, is that correct, you 
wanted to help others?  The Director said, that would be correct, 
yes, Mr. Schmidt, what is your question or comment about the 
resolutions?  Mr. Schmidt said I am going to get there.  Does 
anyone else want to comment?  Let me ask you another question.  
When you took your oath of office, which every official takes in 
the State of New Jersey, it contains these words:  “I do solemnly 
swear or affirm that I will support the constitution of the United 
States and the constitution of the State of New Jersey and I will 
bear true faith and allegiance to the same and to the governments 
established in the United States and in this State under the 
authority of the people, so help me God”.  Mr. Schmidt said “under 
the authority of the people”, may I ask what that means to each of 
you?  Director Cappelli said, do you have a question about one of 
the resolutions tonight or a comment about the resolutions?  Mr. 
Schmidt said I have another question for you, do you represent the 
people of Camden County, Mr. Cappelli?  Do you, Mr. Leonard? Do 
you Mr. McCray? Do you Ms. Rodriguez? Do you Mr. Greco? Do you Mr. 
Nash?  Mr. McDonnell is not here but I guess he represents the 
same person – George Norcross.  You are not appointed, you are 
elected by the people of this County and I have questions and it 
is a public official’s responsibility and ones duty to answer 
them.  But, you never get answers in Camden County, do you?  
Freeholder McCray invited Mr. Schmidt to contact his office and he 
will be happy to answer all his questions.  The people of Camden 
County do not support this plan.  When I said it had a negative 
impact earlier, allow me to tell you why.  When you have, whether 
it is two-thirds of 400 people or 400 people, who know nothing 
about patrolling the streets of Camden, I’ve driven through Camden 
before; I have gone to that City, I am not afraid to go to that 
City.  Having 400 officers who know nothing about that City would 
allow for open season more so than the criminals have now in parts 
of that City.  It would extend out to places like Pennsauken, 



Collingswood, Cherry Hill, Woodlynne, Oaklyn and my hometown, 
Gloucester City.  It would also extend to where the high speed 
line goes.  It would go to Lindenwold, to Clementon and the 
community I represent the seniors down there.  Yesterday I asked a 
question at the Housing Authority Meeting, what does the Clementon 
Police Department do for the Housing Authority – a lot!  Would 
Camden County Police do that? No.  By voting in the affirmative 
and you know this, you are starting a path to create a County-wide 
Police Department.  Maybe the elected officials in Camden City 
want that but the rest of the County does not.  This County has 
over 500,000 residents – Camden has 70,000 people.  The other 
municipalities don’t want this.  That is the majority of your 
constituents and you should vote the way your constituents want 
you to vote.  So, I urge you to remember why you got involved with 
government in the first place.  Why you wanted to serve in 
government, why you wanted to uphold the public trust.  Remember 
why you wanted to get involved as kids and young adults.  Stand up 
today and put an end to this.  I challenge you to stop listening 
to George and listen to the people in this County and remember why 
you got involved.   
 
 Karen Serto of Pine Hill, addressed the Freeholders and said 
she has worked in the City of Camden for over 27 years.  Believe 
me, I don’t go there just to collect a paycheck.  This process 
needs further review and must be submitted to the taxpayers for a 
vote.  We deserve to know how much this is going to cost and how 
will it affect the public safety of all the residents of Camden 
County.  I want to go on record that I am very proud of the Camden 
Police force that patrol the streets of Camden each and every day. 
It is an insult to those brave men and women to propose what you 
are doing tonight.  Lately, the honor of those officers has come 
into question and I am going on record to state that, “Yes, I am 
proud of the Camden City Police Force”.  I demand that you stop 
this plan now.  Thank you. 
 
 Linda Martino of Pine Hill, addressed the Freeholders and 
said she has a business in Camden on 7th Street.  It is a bail 
bonds business.  I have been there for 40 some years in that 
neighborhood.  It is a wonderful neighborhood.  I am there 
everyday.  I have seen that place go up; I’ve seen it go down; 
I’ve seen it go left; I’ve see it go right.  The main people I 
deal with are your Sheriff’s Department and your Police Officers. 
I might be the only bounty hunter that goes into that City and 
does my job.  I am not scared to go into that City – not at all.  
My fiance is an L.E.O. in Burlington County.  I can’t wait for 
this to hit up there because you have a fight coming there.  Let 
me tell you, we already pay for a County Police Force – Camden 
County Sheriff’s Department.  That is our County Police Force.  
Why don’t you hire more of them and put them out on the Street?  
They are wonderful people.  They deal with criminals inside the 
jail and on the Street.  They do one hell of a job.  If you want 
to hire specials and that is what they would be – specials when 
they come out of the Academy, put them in the Court system.  Put 
them inside – let them delegate the Court paperwork and money back 
and forth.  Put your good men and women in the Sheriff’s 
Department back out on the Street.  They know how to do the job – 
they run a SWAT Team in Camden County – terrific.  They have been 
to Pine Hill a lot lately.  It is already spread down our way from 
Camden.  Where are you going to put the headquarters?  Is it going 
to be in Camden, no – it’s going to be in Blackwood.  Come on, we 
already know the headquarters for the Metro Police Department is 
going to be in Blackwood.  The Director responded and said, 
absolutely not!  She said that is what’s all over the Internet.  
The Director said the headquarters will be at the current Camden 
Police Administration Building – I don’t know what’s on the 



Internet or where you are getting that information – it is 
absolutely wrong.  She said why should we pay for two CCMUA’s, two 
police bills because you know we are going to get hit with it in 
the long run when we already have the Camden County Sheriff’s 
Department?  It is our County-wide Police Department.  Are they or 
are they not, she asked.  The Director said they are not, no.  The 
Director said the Camden County Sheriff’s Department has certain 
statutory duties – they are not a County Police Force.  Ms. 
Martino asked if they can go from border to border in Camden 
County.  The Director said for certain functions, correct.  Ms. 
Martino said they can go as an L.E.O. from border to border in the 
State of New Jersey and do everything a regular L.E.O. can do.  
They are trained for it and some of them even have more training 
than an L.E.O. does.  Why are you wasting them and hiring 23 year 
olds to run the streets of Camden.  The Director said we are not 
hiring 22 and 23 year olds.  Some of them will be younger, some of 
them will be older, and some of them will be experienced.  Ms. 
Martino said you actually believe someone with a family of four is 
going to work the streets of Camden for $35,000.00 and risk their 
lives – do you actually seriously believe that?  The Director 
responded said the pay scale of the Metro Police Department will 
be very similar to the existing pay scale of the Camden City 
Police Department.  Ms. Martino said so why are you busting the 
Union.  The Director said we are not busting the Union.  Ms. 
Martino said you are, you are busting the Union, you are going to 
rehire them at lower scale and negotiate their way up like 
everybody else did.  That is all you’re doing. 
 
 Scott Cristofero addressed the Freeholders and said you talk 
about the Plan – how much will it save the County?  The Director 
responded and said there will be no actual impact on Camden County 
because the Police Department will be paid for in full by Camden 
City and by any other municipality that decides it wants to be 
part of the Metro Department.  Mr. Cristofero asked if that will 
save the County money, yes or no?  The Director said the intention 
of the plan is to make sure it costs the County zero.  Right now 
Camden County does not pay for the Camden City Police Department. 
 Mr. Cristofero said what you are saying that this plan will not 
incur any charges to the residents of Camden County.  The Director 
said that is correct.  Mr. Cristofero asked right now or in the 
long term.  The Director said right now and in the long term.  Mr. 
Cristofero said zero base.  The Director said the agreement that 
we are working out with the City of Camden is that the City will 
pay for this Police force – the Metro Division.  Any municipality 
that decides to join the Camden County Regional Police Force will 
pay their own way.  Camden City any town that wants to will pay 
their own way.  The other municipalities that are not part of the 
County Police Force will not pay for the Force.  The plan that you 
said exists on the website, what does the plan say, for a 
contingency if the County-wide Police Force implementation does 
not work.  The Director said there is not a contingency – we are 
planning for success not failure!  Mr. Cristofero said that any 
business that starts always plans for success and not failure.  Do 
you know the success rate of new businesses when they start.  The 
Director responded and said what does that have to do with the 
Camden City Police Department.  Mr. Cristofero said you are 
planning for success.  The Director said this entity is being 
started with full funding from the City of Camden and the State of 
New Jersey.  That is a lot different than any business that starts 
up.  Mr. Cristofero said I was involved with a lot of start-ups 
that failed and succeeded.  I know what success and failure looks 
like.  You should be planning for failure.  So, I am asking does 
the plan include a contingency if this does not work in a certain 
period of time.  The Director said, no.  Mr. Cristofero said does 
the plan in recent weeks – two of your colleagues were cited for 



DUI, DWI.  The Director said on this Board?  Mr. Cristofero said 
no, not the Board but in this region.  I am asking since the 
County Board of Freeholders will be in charge of the Police 
Department, what contingencies have you made if somebody say is 
charged with simple assault or somebody is charged with a DUI or 
DWI.  What process have you put in place to remove them off the 
Board?  How can a person who has been charged with felonies or 
simple assaults oversee a police department.   
 Freeholder Greco responded and said how do they do it in the 
local municipalities?  Every local municipality has a Board in 
every municipality that runs the Police Department.  Mr. 
Cristofero said what is your plan - if somebody on this Board is 
charged with a DUI or DWI.  
  
 The Director said there is no police plan to have somebody 
charged or how to deal with it – that is not part of our plan 
right now.  Sir, let me answer – you are asking the questions – 
there were 41 murders in the City this year.  That is what we are 
planning to fight – the 41 murders!  He asked Ms. Ammond when she 
was in the Senate – a couple of decades ago, right?  I bet there 
haven’t been 41 murders in Cherry Hill since that time, was there? 
You know there have been 41 murders in Camden City this year.  
This is not the fault of the Camden City Police, it is the fault 
of a basic fundamental fact which is the City cannot currently 
afford to staff the Camden City Police Department under the 
existing collective bargaining agreement and under the State aid 
that they receive from the State of New Jersey.  The only way to 
put a sufficient number of officers on the street at this point is 
to start a new police department because the new police department 
will provide police officers walking the beat in Camden City.  
They haven’t seen that in decades.  Police Officers will be 
working on bikes going through the neighborhoods.  There will be 
enough officers to fight crime.  Right now the Camden City Police 
is woefully understaffed.  It is not their fault. 
   
 Mr. Cristofero said you are planning for success and that 
includes walking the beat.  He said what about the success when 
the State took over Camden – how many times, where was the success 
then.  How about the success of the Pennsauken Mart?  Where is the 
success there?  How about the success at the Riverfront Prison 
getting knocked down – where’s the success there?  Where’s the 
success on the rebirth of Camden?  Did you have a plan for the 
rebirth of Camden – where’s the success there.  He said I think 
you have a shady record at best at success.  The last comment I 
want to make without shouting – I hold each of you in contempt.  I 
have nothing but contempt and indignation for you.  You have Ed 
McDonnell who has two jobs – you have Fred Madden who has two 
jobs.  You have double dipping – the entire machinery around here 
– the Camden County political system – the George Norcross 
political system is nothing but introverted.  You do business with 
one another and it is completely closed and completely behind 
closed doors.  Mr. Nash, you are a lobbyist, you sit on the DRPA 
and you are a Freeholder – that is not a conflict?  Mr. Greco, you 
are a Freeholder and you work for the Gloucester Township School 
District. Freeholder Greco responded and said I am retired! 
 
 Alene Ammond of Cherry Hill addressed the Freeholders once 
again.  Ms. Ammond said it looks like we are here to fight – yes 
we are here to fight.  What are we fighting for and what are we 
fighting against.  We are fighting against a County Administration 
who for years has certainly not been able to what you would call 
capable – certainly not able to be independent thinking – not as 
long as you have that guy sitting at the top of you telling you 
what to do.  By the way, Mr. Norcross has a really expensive 
multi-million dollar home in Palm Beach, Florida so he can escape 



from all of this while giving you guys orders.  This is wrong – it 
is all wrong.  Now, before we say anything more about Camden and I 
feel badly for that lady, I worked with Fr. Mulligan from St. 
Peter’s and Fr. Jordan from Queen of Heaven.  We went down there 
with the late Poppy Sharp and the Camden BPUM, I worked with them 
for years trying to help, working with them, walking the streets. 
I know what it’s like and I think you guys just don’t care.  I am 
sorry, anything you have proposed in the last 15 years has not 
been what I would call accurate, smart, intelligent or honest.  
Freeholder McCray interjected and said you are giving us facts 
that happened three decades ago.  Ms. Ammond said I run a public 
policy organization and know the facts – I work in National 
Intelligence issues right now, having nothing to do with local 
issues.  Freeholder McCray said Poppy Sharp, God rest his soul, do 
you know he passed away many years ago.  Ms. Ammond said now my 
daughter and I are working with Fr. Jud – that is the reason.  I 
don’t want anyone to think just because somebody lives in the 
suburbs they don’t care – we care.  I am going to say this again 
after what you guys did to those poor Mart Merchants, you 
shouldn’t hold your heads up in front of anybody – you are a 
disgrace.   
 
 Nancy Webster of Bucks County, Pennsylvania, addressed the 
Board.  Ms. Webster said she has been working for the FOP for the 
last year.  She said I only meant to go there for a week because I 
do media training for emergency response.  What started out as a 
week has turned into a year because I couldn’t believe what is 
going on in Camden.  I have a nursing background, am an RN and 
have a degree in nursing.  A lot of that goes the same as with Law 
Enforcement – experience, training, knowledge count.  Wisdom 
counts and it is very important that when you go to the hospital, 
it is what they know as well as what they know what not to do is 
important.  For me, this is the first time I spoke before a Board. 
I had to stand up because of what was going on.  I know that this 
is going to be a disaster, no offense, but it is because it 
doesn’t make sense and the people deserve a right to vote on 
something that is going to change the system.  Why would you 
dismantle your public safety system, why would you risk that.  
They want to remove the entire police force in Camden.  I didn’t 
know the workings of Camden.  In order for me to have a client, I 
have to know who the clients are and the clients in Camden are the 
people in Camden.  I didn’t know my way around Camden – I had a 
GPS and the Police said don’t be scared just go out and meet the 
people.  I met the most amazing people in Camden.  It is 
unbelievable  - it is a great place of wonderful people.  Thank 
heavens for Cooper Hospital Medical Center – that is absolutely 
perfect because those students are going to learn and hopefully 
help the community, which I think they are intended to do.  They 
are going to find amazing people – it is not just the City it is a 
community.  Here is where you have to listen, it is a very unique 
City.  Its law enforcement it is different from Cherry Hill.  The 
officers know the people – they do.  On Inside Story, they had a 
lawyer on the panel and she said there is no difference whether an 
officer is from Camden or not.  Ms. Webster said that is so not 
true.  I am telling you now I know that they know the officer, who 
his mother is, where they are from.  A lot of the citizens there 
have the phone numbers of the officers.  The key is in a high risk 
situation like Camden, seconds are crucial.  The cops have 
developed a relationship with the community.  The officers know 
who is good and who is bad.  I hear one story after another where 
just the experienced officer knows what is going on – they don’t 
have to go and look it up.  She acknowledged it has been 
mismanaged – why not get rid of the police chief and the top brass 
first before you dismantle the whole police department.  The CEO 
of CNN stepped down because he realized they weren’t meeting their 



mission.  Same thing in the hospital, would you get rid of all of 
the workers and keep the same management?  It is just a handful of 
people that need to be removed from the City of Camden Police 
Department.  That is it. They have people in place that can do it. 
They have guys and women that are prepared, experienced and know 
the people but because of the selection process because they want 
it to fail so then they can make a politically selected profession 
rather than a professionally developed one.  As Frank Moran said 
we all started out as rookies.  I said that is so wrong because 
you don’t get rid of a whole department and expect the same kind 
of success.  She said it is like a hospital, you don’t get rid of 
a whole trauma team and bring in new graduates and expect the same 
success.  She said the plan should be a proven plan.  I wouldn’t 
go up to you and give you a pill because I know you are sick and 
say take it.  You shouldn’t expect me to give it to you and you 
wouldn’t take it because I haven’t done testing, I don’t know what 
your system is and you wouldn’t take it as well.  It is called 
informed consent.  When you go to a hospital, you have an informed 
consent, that patient has a right to know what the procedures are 
about, what are some of the consequences, complications and side 
effects.  Ms. Webster said why is it in the public service when 
you are doing something with public safety that they don’t have 
the same rights of having an informed consent – knowing what’s 
going to happen, what’s involved.  Look at the numbers.  There are 
very smart people here.  I loved what you did at Camden County 
College, when you brought the children up and how great they were 
– I loved that.  Then, their parents are denied the right to vote 
about their police department being dismantled.  That sends them 
the wrong message.  The people here should be demanding a right to 
vote whether the Metro Police Plan goes into effect.  Inform them, 
show them the plan, get experts in like the FOP.  The Director 
interjected and asked Ms. Webster if the FOP pays her.  Ms. 
Webster responded in the affirmative.  Ms. Webster said but the 
thing is I am a Nurse and I’m a Mom.  It is my knowledge that I 
have gone there.  When you are a nurse, the thing that you do is 
you don’t work for the money, you work because you care about 
helping people.  I am telling you I haven’t worked harder in my 
life because I want to help the people.  You say you want to help 
the people in Camden – I’m saying this plan is not going to work. 
 Experience counts in emergency response – especially in Camden.  
By removing all the people who know all the characters and putting 
in new people that don’t – this is not the time to do it in the 
middle of a crisis.  We don’t change a whole force when you are in 
the middle of a war.  Because what is going to happen, it will be 
easier for the drug dealers to come in to get their drugs and go 
out and go to schools and to the families that are all struggling 
right now.  We have to make it harder and we are so fortunate to 
have a police force like Camden that is willing to do the 
difficult work.  Willing to chase down the guys and they know how 
to do it because a lot of it is more talk than it is guns.  That 
takes development.  I just wish that you would honor the people 
and just allow them to vote.  Thank you. 
 
 Bryen Morton of Camden addressed the Freeholders and said I 
live in North Camden, which in the last month has seen somewhere 
around eight murders take place in mid-afternoon.  He said we are 
not talking about at night, we are talking in the middle of the 
afternoon – 1:00 p.m., 2:00 p.m.  We have a police department that 
stages under this contract they have – thirty percent of our 
officers are off duty when they should be on duty at any given 
day.  Thirty percent of our officers are not on duty, in fact, I 
have lived in Camden for 41 years and I never made the secret of 
the fact that I wasn’t always the greatest of people in character. 
I grew up as part of a culture that was in direct opposition to 
the police department.  He said I made a habit of studying and 



befriending many officers.  I love when people speak about Camden 
and never lived there for a day in their life as if we are some 
great community that you should go and give something to the 
natives because they can’t think for themselves.  He said like the 
people of Camden are special!  He said that is what I have been 
hearing tonight – insult after insult!  This current Union is 
capable of calling out sick, getting credit for having worked a 
full week and then working with another officer that says I need a 
couple of extra thousand dollars this week so how about I take 
over some hours from your shift.  So, they play shift roulette 
with sick time, vacation time and other officer’s time to stack 
the deck so they end up coming in at a base pay of $35,000 or 
$40,000 but by the end of the year they made $80,000.  Our coffers 
in Camden are being bled so we can only staff at 225 officers as 
opposed to the full amount that we should have on the street.  
Another fascinating thing that I have been able to see take place 
in the City is where they even have the audacity to call out to 
take second jobs when we are in the middle of a murder crisis.  
Where our Police Union continues to enjoy the fact that its 
highest members, its leaders don’t have to show up for work but 
still get paid for it and then question publicly why should I show 
up for work because I can’t impact any change.  Mr. Morton said, 
well give up the gun, give up the badge and let others step up to 
do the job.  Another interesting thing taking place and I am in 
support of the idea of changing what we currently have in place in 
the City of Camden because right now we have Union Officials and 
those that are in support of the unions.  I am a public 
administrator and I understand I am a public servant and any time 
that the bulk of my work is to craft a contract that is more in 
favor of the officer as opposed to the public then I am creating a 
public safety crisis because now, my officers know, remember when 
they had the blue flu when officers couldn’t call out sick because 
it would create a public safety crisis, when officers could decide 
I am not going into work – no one went out and searched out an 
officer to say put on a badge and a gun.  They chose that 
profession proudly.  What we see in Camden is that it is being 
broken in Camden – it’s being corrupted and the people that are 
suffering are the people that live there.  You talk about these 
officers and I give them respect when respect is due but I call 
anybody to task when it is time to be tasked.  They don’t live 
there – there is no mechanism in place to say that a Camden 
officer has to stay in Camden.  Where do Cherry Hill officers 
live?  He said we had this huge showing of Union Officers – I 
lived in Philadelphia and I knew officers in Philadelphia.  He 
said you can’t live outside of Philadelphia if you are a 
Philadelphia cop.  He said they have to stay in the City.  Mr. 
Morton said our officers are not from the City as you were 
implying – they give City addresses when they are applying and 
then they don’t have to stay in the City.  It is an interesting 
game we play.  When we hear people saying all these great things 
about things they don’t know – the residents are saying we need 
more cops on the street.  We need more cops.  He said we would 
love to see bike and foot patrols.  We need bike and foot patrols. 
He said to the Freeholders, you have been out to see the Little 
League Program that I have in Pyne Poynt Park, which used to be 
one of the worst parks in the entire County, the entire State.  He 
said we had more dirt bikes on our fields than we had kids playing 
baseball.  You could get anything and everything at that park.  In 
fact, officers would not go to that park.  He said, in fact, this 
year I asked a young man not to ride a dirt bike through the 
middle of the field when I had three teams practicing and from 
that he went home and came back with a gun and pointed it out on 
me.  That is what I got for being a stand-up guy.  So, when I hear 
Union Presidents saying I am not showing up for work and everyday 
I got parents bringing their kids out saying we are going to take 
back our streets.  This current system as it stands is broken 



anytime that kids are getting murdered at 12:00 in the afternoon. 
Anytime that we can say that there are 147 open air drug markets 
where we don’t have enough police cars on every drug set to shut 
it down simultaneously – something is wrong.  I ask for your 
support for the continued change that is coming not just for the 
County but for the City for the quality of life improvement that 
residents potentially can experience under a change in the system. 
He said when kids can wake up in the morning and actually walk out 
the door and the first thing that they are not confronted with 
because this is reality.  He said we can walk out our door at any 
time and have the greater likelihood of seeing someone not from 
Camden shooting up in front of my house, in front of the schools, 
in front of an abandoned building and our parks.  That is what our 
children get to see.  If this plan is going to change that to 
where a kid sees a cop more often than he sees somebody using 
drugs, dying from drugs or shooting drugs, then we are all in 
favor of it.  Another thing, we have to change the culture.  The 
culture in the system has been broken for a long time.  We had 
police chiefs that were kicked out under scandals, possible racism 
in not promoting African Americans.  We recently had cops going to 
prison for planting drugs and now we have over 125 cases in 
review.  When people say why do you have to do such a drastic 
move, don’t just come here defending the adults in the situation 
or professional or political standpoint, come here and actually 
talk about the people that are suffering because the system is not 
designed to protect them any more.  It is designed to protect the 
people that say, hey, I want that job! 
 
 Naomi Lupkin of Cherry Hill addressed the Freeholders.  Ms. 
Lupkin said I did not expect to make a comment right now but I 
must.  She said I am from Cherry Hill and I don’t want it to be 
thought the residents in Cherry Hill – most of us are not 
concerned about these issues in Camden.  We know that they affect 
us – all of us in Camden County.  I have a concern, I would like 
to see this plan.  I understand it is not available.  I also have 
a concern that first we hear it is a Camden County Regional Police 
Force and then Camden County Metro Police Force.  Just by changing 
the name is still the same thing.  My last comment is for a 
medical issue, I will see a doctor or a medical professional.  For 
a building issue, I will see a contractor but I can assure you for 
a policing issue, I will not see a Freeholder.  Thank you. 
 
 Joseph Torres addressed the Freeholders and said they knew 
his father who was City Councilman G. Torres back in the 80’s and 
90’s.  Mr. Torres said my family was in the City in 1944 when my 
Grandfather came to Camden from Puerto Rico to work for Campbell 
Soup.  He said we were one of the first three families to go into 
the Hall of Fame.  He said my grandfather was there, my father is 
there and my cousin is a pro-soccer player, he is there too.  I am 
a Planning Board member of Gloucester City.  He said my family has 
been active in public service – my Mom is a school teacher.  You 
have to understand, we built that City, it was a beautiful town.  
He said you talk about Pyne Poynt Park, I was a bat boy there when 
my father played baseball down there.  He said I grew up in North 
Camden.  My parents still have a home there – they retired and 
still have a home there.  He said when the Police Department was 
put together, my Uncle retired from there, my Dad fought for 
precincts – he said keep the precincts – keep the cops in the 
neighborhood.  Have the police stations in the neighborhoods – 
that was a good thing because when you have police presence, 
people appreciate that.  He said everything we are talking about 
here is more of an administrative problem versus an officer 
problem.  He said the boss is the guy who calls the shots, not the 
Union.  The Chief of Police has to call the shots – he is the guy 
that has to make it work.  If it is not working, he has to go.  



Someone has to have a plan.  You coming up with this plan, how are 
we going to pay for it?  You are saying Camden is going to pay for 
it.  We have to see the numbers.  He said I work for a large 
defense company – it is tight, it is tight for us.  We have to 
show numbers, every minute I work I have to show production.  What 
I am trying to say is, I think it should be a vote for all of 
Camden County to decide or even the residents of Camden, at least! 
It is all of our town – I grew up there, that is my town, that is 
where I was born and went to school.  I know the City too.  Please 
think about Camden City Police and the history of Camden City 
Police.  It may not be so good right now but it was a great 
institution before.  It can come back.  Thank you very much. 
 
 Sharon Shelten-Robinson of Camden, addressed the Freeholders. 
She said I am representing that not everybody that comes from 
Camden is uneducated or poor.  I called your office, Freeholder 
Cappelli, reading this article about houses that are going up in 
Lawnside, Gloucester Township and Clementon.  She said I think 
that is a wonderful idea.  Ms. Robinson said I raised my children 
in Woodlynne.  They are now grown, prosperous and on their own.  I 
say to people that live down South, I have resided in Camden 
County due to the improvements that are being made.  I want to 
keep Freeholder McCray in prayer if the Courier Post is right – 
God bless you and your family.  She said I have lived here in Hi-
Nella for nine years.  Do you ever come to Hi-Nella to hold 
meetings?  The Director responded and said I don’t think there is 
a facility big enough to hold a meeting in Hi-Nella.  Ms. Robinson 
said thank you – they just built a regular police station and I 
don’t bother anybody.  The complex wanted to evict me – I am 
disabled, I am not walking around with this patch on my eye for 
nothing.  Is there anyone that can help me for the building that I 
live in to be made handicapped accessible.  I am not here to be in 
a political warfare, but I enjoyed my years living in Camden 
County and I will continue to do that.  Who do I go to?  The 
Director responded that Ms. Gina Forte, Director of Constituent 
Services, will take your information and we will get back to you. 
Ms. Robinson thanked the Director and said to have a blessed 
evening.   
 
 Felicia Reiss Morton of Camden addressed the Freeholders.  
She said I am looking forward to a police force due to the new 
given culture that could possibly come into the police force as 
well as me being a recent grad two years ago and coming back to 
the City where I was born and raised and being able to finally 
have the opportunity to enter the criminal justice world which I 
went to college for and have not been able to do.  It was really 
great that we have an opportunity to apply to the Police force and 
was able to deliver that information to a married couple my age 
that lives down the street who would also have the opportunity to 
be able to be a part of that.  For the next generation that is 
here, I think it is a great opportunity to give them the 
leadership opportunity they deserve and they need at this point.  
Thank you. 
 
 Seeing no other members of the public wishing to speak, the 
Director asked for a motion to close the public portion.  
Freeholder Leonard made a motion to close the public portion with 
a second by Freeholder Nash and on roll call, all Freeholders 
present voted aye. 
  

Director Cappelli said that at our Caucus on Tuesday evening, 
the Board of Freeholders reviewed the resolutions to be acted upon 
tonight.  He said it was at that time that the Board discussed 
items to be voted on and we will be voting on resolutions in 
blocks based on unanimous consent of the Freeholders.   



 
RESOLUTIONS 

 
Resolutions 1 through 6 were adopted upon motion by 

Freeholder Greco with a second by Freeholder Nash and on roll 
call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 

1. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 funds into the Budget for 
the County of Camden (Department of Public Safety - Office of 
Emergency Management) for the 2011 Hazardous Materials 
Emergency Planning (HEMP) Grant in the amount of $41,000.00. 

 
2. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 
Camden County Sheriff's 
Office, for the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant 
(JAG) Program in the amount of $10,000.00. 
 
3. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 
County of Camden (Office of the Prosecutor) New Jersey Victims of 
Crime Act (VOCA) Program (Grant No. V-04-10) in the amount of 
$359,941.00. 
 
4. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Corrections) and 
Anixter for the purchase of thirty (30) GE Security Truvision LCD 
Monitors and one (1) Keyboard Camera Control Unit for housing area 
camera systems, in an amount not to exceed $11,618.00 - 
CAF#9900167757. 
 
5. Resolution rejecting Competitive Contracting Request for 
Proposals #12-07, for the provision of Inmate/Employee Food 
Services at the Camden County Correctional Facility due to 
substantial revision of the specifications. 
 
6. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (State Contract No.A-
77003), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Corrections) and Dell Marketing, for the purchase of Web Hosted 
Jail Management Software, License and Training, in an amount not 
to exceed $188,190.41 - CAF#9900167960. 
 

Resolution 7 was adopted upon motion by Freeholder Rodriguez 
with a second by Freeholder Greco and on roll call: 
 
7. Resolution authorizing a month-to-month Agreement, by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Corrections) and 
Aramark Correctional Food Services, LLC, for the provision of 
Inmate/Employee Food Services at the Camden County Correctional 
Facility pending reprocurement of these services - CAF#9900168066. 

 
AYE:  GRECO, LEONARD, MCCRAY, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI   
ABSTAIN: NASH 
ABSENT: MCDONNELL 
 
Resolutions 8 through 22 were adopted upon motion made by 

Freeholder Greco with a second by Freeholder Leonard and on roll 
call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 

 
8. Resolution authorizing Custodians for certain Bank Accounts 
within the Camden County Department of Corrections. 
 
9. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and 
between the County of Camden (Office of the Prosecutor) and 
Boomerang USA, Inc., for the purchase of pre-owned furniture and 



equipment for the High Tech Crime IT Unit, in the amount of 
$23,715.44 - CAF#9900168011. 
 
10. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 
#A-81350), by and between the County of Camden (Office of the 
Prosecutor) and Lawmen Supply Company of New Jersey to purchase 
fourteen (14) Body Armor Assault One Tactical Vests in the amount 
of $32,760.00 - CAF#9900167793. 
 
11. Resolution authorizing a Contract, by and between the County 
of Camden (Office of the Prosecutor) and Gann Law Books for 
additional law books in the amount of $10,000.00 - CAF#9900167754. 
 
12. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and 
between the County of Camden (Office of the Sheriff) and Ideal 
Products, Inc., for the purchase of T3 Disrupter Systems Rigging 
Kits, in the amount of $30,565.00 - CAF#9900167742. 
 
13. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (State Contract No. 
A-74036), by and between the County of Camden (Office of the 
Sheriff) and Televere Systems, for the purchase of two (2) Scanx 
Scout XRay Systems, in the amount of $60,737.00 - CAF#9900167741. 
 
14. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (State Contract No. 
A-75950), by and between the County of Camden (Office of the 
Sheriff) and ICOR Technology, Inc., for the purchase of an EOD 
Robot in the amount of $133,446.00 - CAF#9900167669. 
 
15. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (GSA-07F-0207M), by 
and between the County of Camden (Office of the Sheriff) and Allen 
Vanguard Corporation, for the purchase of two (2) EOD Bomb Suits, 
in the amount of $47,720.00 - CAF#9900167672. 
 
16. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (GSA-07F-0207M), by 
and between the County of Camden (Office of the Sheriff) and Allen 
Vanguard Corporation, for the purchase of Hook and Line Rigging 
Kits in the amount of $40,449.00 - CAF#9900167668. 
 
17. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of Camden 
(Department of Public Safety) and Garden State Highway 
Products, Inc. for the purchase of one (1) Full Matrix Sign Board 
and two (2) Batteries, funded by Camden County Park Police and 
Highway Traffic Safety Grant Funds, in the amount of $15,570.00 - 
CAF#9900167541. 
 
18. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to the 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of Camden 
(Department of Public Safety) and Gen-El Safety and Industrial 
Products, LLC for the purchase of six Garmin Nuvi 50LM (GPS units) 
for emergency management vehicles in the amount of $1,116.30 - 
CAF#9900167811. 
 
19. Resolution authorizing submission of a Grant Application, by 
and between the County of Camden (Department of Public Safety) and 
the New Jersey Division of Criminal Justice for the 2012 State 
Body Armor Replacement Grant in the amount of $20,161.40. 
 
20. Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 
behalf of Freeholder Greco. 
 
21. Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application by 
the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and The New 
Jersey Department of Transportation, for the 2012 Local Future 
Needs Program in the amount of $1,000,000.00. 



 
22. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget in the 
amount of $1,700,000.00 for the 2012 Local Bridge Future Needs 
Grant. 

 
Resolution 23 was adopted upon motion made by Freeholder Nash 

with a second by Freeholder Leonard and on roll call:  
 
23. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and Birdsall 
Services Group, for Construction Management for closeout of 
Construction Projects, in the amount of $50,000.00 - 
CAF#9900168062. 

 
AYE:  GRECO, LEONARD, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ 
ABSTAIN: CAPPELLI 
ABSENT: MCDONNELL 
 

 Resolutions 24 through 58 were adopted upon motion made by 
Freeholder Greco with a second by Freeholder Nash and on roll 
call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 
24. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and T&M 
Associates, Inc., for Engineering Design Services for roadway and 
drainage improvements for Jarvis Road (CR 687), Gloucester 
Township, in the amount of $163,877.00 - 
CAF#9900168021. 
 
25. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
Environmental Resolutions, Inc., for Construction 
Management/Inspection Services for West Park Boulevard Bridge (CR 
641), Haddon Township and Kings Highway (CR573), Cherry Hill, in 
the amount of $64,808.50 - CAF#9900168039. 
 
26. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-38), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
Winner Ford Co., for the purchase of a 2012 Ford F550 Cab and 
Chassis, in the amount of $65,939.00 - CAF#9900167996. 
 
27. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid B-12), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
South State, Inc., for the milling, resurfacing and drainage 
improvements along Kings Highway, Cherry Hill, in the amount of 
$927,592.85 -  CAF#9900168010. 
 
28. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid B-13), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
Gerald A. Barrett, for the milling and resurfacing of Somerdale 
Road (CR 677), Borough of Somerdale, in the amount of $169,035.36 
- CAF#9900168003. 
 
29. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid B-14), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
Arawak Paving Systems, for the milling and resurfacing of Fleming 
Pike (CR 723), Winslow Township, in the amount of $475,999.00 - 
CAF#9900168005. 
 
30. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid B-15), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 



Charles Marandino, LLC, for Camden City Streetscape Project (Phase 
IV), in the amount of $467,476.60 - CAF#9900168025. 
 
31. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid B-16), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
American Asphalt Company and South State, Inc., for furnishing and 
delivering of maintenance and repair materials. 
 
32. Resolution authorizing Change Order No. 1 (Bid B-15/2011), by 
and between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and 
Asphalt Paving Systems, Inc., for Roadway and Streetscape 
Improvements to Martin Luther King Boulevard, City of Camden, for 
an increase in the amount of $44,062.41 - CAF#9900167909. 
 
33. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (State Contract No. 
A-74613), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Public Works) and Atlas Flasher & Supply Co. for the  provision of 
two (2) Scorpion Trailer Alternators, in the amount of $32,700.00 
-  CAF#9900167714. 
 
34. Resolution authorizing a Second Amended Agreement, by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and HNTB 
Corporation, for additional closely related engineering services 
relative to the Baird Boulevard Bridge Replacement Project in the 
City of Camden, in the amount of $84,321.45 - CAF#9900167997. 
 
35. Resolution authorizing a Shared Services Agreement, by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and The 
South Jersey Transportation Authority (SJTA), for the provision of 
Shuttle Services relative to the Baird Boulevard Bridge Project, 
in the amount of $50,000.00 - CAF#9900168002. 
 
36. Resolution amending Resolution No. 10, adopted February 16, 
2012, by and between the County of Camden (Department of Public 
Works) and T&M Associates to correct the amount from $2,000.00 to 
$4,000.00 - CAF#9900167910. 
 
37. Resolution authorizing a Shared Services Agreement, by and 
between the County of Camden (Office of Central Services-Shared 
Services Division) and Sterling Board of Education, for the 
website design and programming with AskGovFirst Website in the 
amount of $10,000.00 - CAF#9900167899. 
 
38. Resolution authorizing and directing payment by the County of 
Camden (Library System) to Gale Group, for the renewal of database 
licenses from July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013, in an amount not 
to exceed $23,816.01 - CAF#9900167774. 
 
39. Resolution authorizing and directing payment by the County of 
Camden (Library System) to OCLC, for the performance of library 
services from July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013, in an amount not 
to exceed $63,660.07 - CAF#9900167934. 
 
40. Resolution authorizing and directing payment by the County of 
Camden (Library System) to Unique Management Services, for 
material recovery services from July 1, 2012 through December 31, 
2012, in an amount not to exceed $15,000.00 - CAF#9900167933. 
 
41. Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 
behalf of Freeholder Leonard. 
 
42. Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 
advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Buildings and Operations) and Bach 
Associates, for the provision of architectural and engineering 



design services for the proposed demolition of three (3) County 
facilities, in the amount of $49,920.00 - CAF#9900168023.  
 
43. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-35), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings and 
Operations) and various vendors, for laser printer toner 
cartridges for various Camden County locations and Agencies, under 
the Camden County Cooperative Pricing System, System Identifier 
#57-CCCPS. 
 
44. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-33), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings and 
Operations) and various vendors, for the purchase of copy, 
computer paper and envelopes for various Camden County 
Departments, under the Camden County Cooperative Pricing System, 
System Identifier #57-CCCPS. 
 
45. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-38, 2nd Year 
Option), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Buildings and Operations) and Majek Fire Protection, LLC, for fire 
suppression system inspection, testing and maintenance for Camden 
County and various outside Agencies, in the amount of $131,706.00. 
Funding pursuant to N.J.A.C. 5:30-5.5(b)(2). 
 
46. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-40, 2nd Year 
Option), by and between the County of Camden (Buildings and 
Operations) and RDS Vending, LLC, for vending machine services at 
various Camden County locations in the amount of $3,500.00 per 
month. 
 
47. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-25), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings and 
Operations) and Camden County Energy Recovery Associates, L.P., 
for Solid Waste Disposal, under the Camden County Cooperative 
Pricing System, System Identifier #57 - CCCPS. 
 
48. Resolution rejecting Bid A-28 Elevator and Escalator 
Renovations and Modernization at the Administration Building as 
all bids received substantially exceed the cost estimate for these 
services, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-13.2. 
 
49. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (State Contract #A-
64039), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Buildings and Operations) and Ricoh USA, Inc. for a  Cost Per Copy 
Lease Agreement for one (1) Ricoh Aficio MP5000 SP Copier with 
fax, printer and scanner, for a period of forty-eight (48) months, 
in the amount of $8,409.60, funds available in the amount of 
$700.80 - CAF#9900167780. Balance of funding is contingent upon 
the appropriation and availability of funds in the 2013, 2014, 
2015 and 2016 Temporary and orPermanent Budgets. 
 
50. Resolution authorizing a grant to the Camden Repertory Theater 
to support the Tri-County Arts -in-Education Programming. 
 
51. Resolution reappointing a Member to the Camden County 
Construction Board of Appeals. 
 
52. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget from 
the New Jersey Clean 
Communities Grant (Division of Environmental Affairs), in the 
amount of $98,433.14. 
 
53. Resolution authorizing a Bond Substitution in the amount of 
$100,000.00 for improvements at Wiggins Park. 
 



54. Resolution amending an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 
advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Parks) and CME Associates for additional 
closely related engineering services and professional surveying 
for upgrades to the Wiggins Park Marina in the amount of $2,000.00 
- CAF#9900167865. 
 
55. Resolution ratifying Contracts (1st Year Option), pursuant to 
a publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (Department of Parks) and Various Firms, for 
Catering Services at the Camden County Boathouse. 
 
56. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-36), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Parks) and Scalfo 
Electric, Inc., for Newton Lake Park Improvements, in the amount 
of $108,640.00 - CAF#9900168051. 
 
57. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of Camden 
(Department of Parks) and Quality Landscaping for 
landscaping improvements at New Brooklyn Park Amphitheater, in the 
amount of $2,425.00 - CAF#9900167866. 
 
58. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of Camden 
(Department of Parks) and Metropolitan Flag and Banner Co. for 
adjustable clamps for "Enjoy Camden County" banners, in the amount 
of $3,327.88 - CAF#9900167662. 
 
 Resolution 59 was adopted upon motion made by Freeholder 
Leonard with a second by Freeholder Rodriguez and on roll call, 
all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 
59. Resolution amending an Agreement, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Parks) and Cooper's Ferry Partnership, to 
provide for additional closely related planning and development 
services relative to the Camden Waterfront, in an amount not to 
exceed $100,000.00. Funding contingent upon passage of the 
Substitution Resolution. 
 

AYE:  GRECO, LEONARD, MCCRAY, RODRIGUEZ  
ABSTAIN: NASH, CAPPELLI 

 ABSENT: MCDONNELL 
 
 Resolutions 60 was adopted upon motion made by 
Freeholder Rodriguez with a second by Freeholder Leonard  
and on roll call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 
60. Resolution authorizing Revisions to the Regulations for the 
Use of Camden County Parks and Park Lands. 
 
 Resolution 61 was adopted upon motion made by Freeholder 
Rodriguez with a second by Freeholder McCray and on 
roll call: 
 
61. Resolution authorizing a Memorandum of Understanding, by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Parks) and Rutgers 
Cooperative Extension Service for the joint operation of the 
Rutgers Cooperative Extension Program for 2012, in the amount of  
$63,959.00 - CAF#9900167901. 
 

AYE:  GRECO, MCCRAY, NASH, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI  
ABSTAIN: LEONARD 

 ABSENT: MCDONNELL  
 



 Resolutions 62 and 63 were adopted upon motion made by 
Freeholder McCray with a second by Freeholder Leonard and on 
roll call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 
62. Resolution authorizing award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of Camden 
(Division of Environmental Affairs) and Conshohocken Steel 
Products, for the purchase of five (5) units of twenty-five (25) 
yard recycling containers, in the amount of $26,260.00 - 
CAF#9900167915. 
 
63. Resolution authorizing the approval of recommendations of the 
Open Space Preservation Trust Fund Advisory Committee, relative to 
Round 13 Historic Preservation Projects, in an amount not to 
exceed $205,000.00 - various CAF's. 
 
 
 Resolution 64 was adopted upon motion made by Freeholder 
McCray with a second made by Freeholder Leonard and on roll 
call: 
 
64. Resolution authorizing a Recreation Facility Enhancement 
Project Grant from the Open Space Preservation Trust Fund to the 
Cherry Hill Athletic Little League in the amount of $25,000.00- 
CAF#9900167820. 
 

AYE:  GRECO, LEONARD, MCCRAY, RODRIGUEZ, CAPPELLI  
ABSTAIN: NASH 
ABSENT: MCDONNELL 

 
 Resolutions 65 through 87 were adopted upon motion made by 
Freeholder Greco, with a second by Freeholder Nash and on roll 
call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 
65. Resolution appointing a Member to the Open Space Advisory 
Board. 
 
66. Resolution approving personnel actions by or on behalf of 

Freeholder Nash. 
 
67. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 
2012 Area Plan Grant in accordance with a mid-year amendment in 
the amount of $1,824,748.00. 
 
68. Resolution authorizing award of Contracts, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) 
and Various Approved Non-Profit Agencies for the provision of 
assorted services to the Homeless in the amount of $359,491.00 - 
various CAF's. 
 
69. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-37), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Health and Human 
Services) and To and Fro Transportation Co., for the 
provision of medical transportation for Senior and Disabled 
Residents, in the amount of $458,580.00, funds available in the 
amount of $152,950.00 through December 31, 2012-CAF#9900168041. 
Balance of funding is contingent upon the appropriation and 
availability of funds in the 2013 Temporary and/or Permanent 
Budgets. 
 
70. Resolution authorizing an Agreement, by and between the County 
of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) and Walden 
University, to provide public health students with clinical 
experience in the County's Health Program. 



 
71. Resolution authorizing an Agreement, by and between the County 
of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) and Horizon Blue 
Cross/Blue Shield for influenza reimbursement 
for the 2011 Flu Season. 
 
72. Resolution ratifying the submission of the STD Grant by the 
County of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) to New 
Jersey State Department of Health and Senior Services, for the 
period July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013, in the amount of 
$73,800.00. 
 
73. Resolution approving personnel actions by or on behalf of 

Freeholder Rodriguez. 
 
74. Resolution authorizing award of Contract (Bid A-34), by and 
between the County of Camden (Department of Finance) and ADP, 
Inc., for the provision of an Accounts Payable System, in 
 
the amount of $70,400.00, funds available in the amount of 
$12,000.00 through December 31, 2012- CAF#9900168054. Balance of 
funding contingent upon the appropriation and availability of 
funds in the 2013 Temporary and/or Permanent Budgets. 
 
75. Resolution supporting Camden County residency preference 
regarding Civil Service examinations. 
 
76. Resolution authorizing the County of Camden's participation in 
the New Jersey State Health Benefits Program Act for Domestic 
Partnership Coverage in accordance with Chapter 246, P.L. 
2003. 
 
77. Resolution authorizing Camden County Insurance Broker to 
transition Employee Voluntary Benefit Policies to TransAmerica. 
 
78. Resolution approving personnel actions by or on behalf of 

Deputy Director McDonnell. 
 
79. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget by the 
County of Camden (One Stop) from the State of New Jersey, 
Department of Labor and Workforce Development, for the Workforce 
Development Partnership Program for the period July 1, 2012 to 
June 30, 2013, in the amount of $27,519.00. 
 
80. Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 
Camden County Office of Community Development Home Improvement 
Program in the amount of $24,063.00. 
 
81. Resolution amending Personnel Policy 39.3. 
 
82. Resolution authorizing submission of an application to the New 
Jersey State Civil Service Commission Pilot Program. 
 
83. Resolution authorizing an Agreement, by and between the County 
of Camden and State of New Jersey (Division of Local Government 
Services), accepting $60,000.00 in funding, relative to 
the consolidation of Police Services. 
 
84. Resolution authorizing award of Contracts, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (One Stop) and Various Providers, for Out-of 
-School Youth Services, for the period September 1, 2012 to June 
30, 2015. 
 
 



85. Resolution authorizing award of Contracts, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (One Stop) and Various Providers for CWEP 
Job Skills Training directly related to Employment and Clothing 
Assistance Services for General Assistance and Food Stamps 
Recipients, for the period September 1, 2012 to June 30, 
2013. 
 
86. Resolution authorizing award of Contracts, pursuant to a 
publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (One Stop) and Various Providers for CWEP 
Job Skills Training directly related to Employment; and Clothing 
Assistance Services for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families, 
for the period September 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013. 
 
87. Resolution approving personnel actions by or on behalf of 

Director Cappelli. 
 
 
 

Resolution 88 – No motion made - Resolution fails. 
 
88. Resolution acknowledging Personnel Actions by or on behalf of 
Constitutional or Statutory Offices. 

 
The Director announced that the meeting is now open to the 

public for any topic the public would like to bring before the 
Board.   
  
 Mr. Ehret addressed the Freeholders regarding the police 
force.  Basically, you are going to lay off the entire force, hire 
back almost as many officers.  The Director interjected “more”.  
The Director said the way it works is this.  Right now the 
existing Collective Bargaining Agreement between the FOP and the 
City of Camden contains many provisions that have been won by the 
FOP over decades. Prior to the current Mayor, many Mayors gave 
some very favorable provisions to the FOP.  I don’t blame the FOP 
for that, they were doing their job.  The Director said 
unfortunately, the economics of the situation has changed 
drastically over the years.  Camden relies mainly on the State of 
New Jersey for much of their municipal budget.  The current 
Governor has done two things.  Number 1, he has enacted a two 
percent cap that affects all the municipalities and Number 2, he 
has told the City of Camden that the days of blank checks are over 
and we are not going to give you any more money.  In order to 
properly man the existing police force, we will change a lot of 
the work rules that currently exist and a lot of those provisions 
that exist in the Collective Bargaining Agreement that cost the 
City millions of dollars.  The ultimate goal is to have 400 
officers as part of that force – 95% of the budget where we are 
confident we can do that.  The actual pay scale will be very 
similar to the existing pay scale in the City of Camden right now. 
He said I heard comments tonight – this is not about whether or 
not the existing police officers in Camden City are good officers 
– most of them are great officers – they do a great job.  There 
are simply not enough of them.  They are forced to cover concerts, 
they are forced to cover all kinds of extra activities and not man 
the streets because there aren’t enough officers on the streets 
right now.  That is because the City can’t afford it.  So, we have 
to make a change and that is no reflection on the existing 
officers.  What it is a reflection of is this – there have been 41 
murders in the City this year.  He said a poor fellow walked into 
a grocery store the other day and became the 41st victim.  The 
shooting took place in the middle of the day.  The residents, as 
you heard tonight can’t let their kids play on the streets.  He 



said right now there are about 12 officers patrolling Camden City. 
It is not enough!  We have to find a way to put more officers on 
the Street because the current situation is status quo and is 
unacceptable.  If there were 41 murders in Cherry Hill this year – 
can you imagine the outrage!  Mr. Erhret agreed with the Director. 
He said the outrage is similar in Camden City – we hear from the 
residents and they have had enough of the gangs, the drug dealers. 
Over 60 percent of the people who come into Camden City they are 
from the suburbs, they are not from Camden City.  He said we are 
taking a regional approach and that is why we are doing it. 
   
 Mr. Ehret said another issue - we are hiring new people, 
rookies, who just graduated from the Academy.  He is concerned 
that if a new inexperienced officer kills someone, what if we 
start getting wrongful death lawsuits – is the City responsible or 
the County?  The Director responded and said the County would be 
responsible but let me clear up another misconception.  The 
Director said that every member of the existing Camden Police 
Department will be eligible to apply for a job in this Department. 
Secondly, right now we have expressions of interest from over 1200 
to work on this police force.  Somewhere between 400 or 500 of 
them are current policemen or have military experience.  So, this 
conception that it is going to be nothing but rookies being part 
of this police force is wrong.  We are going to have experienced 
police officers from Camden, experienced police officers from the 
State who are currently looking for jobs.  Many officers, because 
of the 2 percent cap have been laid off throughout the State.  He 
said in Camden County over the last three years, 300 officers have 
not been replaced or have been laid off.  Every municipality is 
facing this challenge.  I truly believe that the regional approach 
is the only way that we are going to maintain the level of police 
services that we currently have throughout the County.  Mr. Ehret 
said the police in this town know everybody and where the hotspots 
are.  It is going to be a challenge at first.  The Director 
interjected and said the 2 percent cap is going to catch up with 
everybody.  Mr. Ehret said that is what we are all concerned – we 
are going to kick the can down the pike – it is going to start in 
Camden, Collingswood, Audubon and come down to us.  That is 
everyone’s concern.  We are just looking for all the alternatives. 
Mr. Ehret thanked the Freeholders for their time. 
 
 John Schmidt of Gloucester City addressed the Freeholders 
once again and asked if any of the Freeholders are aware that 100 
cops have been called in for overtime for the concert coming up.  
He asked if they knew what time they are being called in?  Mr. 
Schmidt said 7:00 a.m.  He said no wonder the City is crying they 
have no money because their Chief can’t manage the resources.  Mr. 
Schmidt then asked the Director if they are the Camden City 
Council or the Camden County Board of Chosen Freeholders.  He said 
you represent the entire County of Camden.  Mr. Schmidt said I 
don’t think this is a good idea for Camden City but say even if it 
was a good idea for Camden City – you are the ones that are 
implementing it as a Camden County Metro Police.  The majority of 
this County does not support it and does not want it.  Name me 
another town that wants it whether it is an elected official or 
the citizens.  They don’t – you represent the entire County – not 
Camden City.  For that reason, you must vote no.  Thank you. 
 
 Naomi Lupkin of Cherry Hill addressed the Freeholders once 
again and said she has been trying to find on the website how she 
can ascertain the income that comes into the County from the 
various revenues, the golf course, I believe, Rutgers pays the 
County for use of the golf grounds.  The Director asked if she 
meant the Golf Driving Range.  She responded in the affirmative.  
She then said the various schools, the rowing, the regattas, the 



Boat House Rentals – where does that money go and from year to 
year I am sure the amount differs.  What is the process by which 
you spend the money – do you put that money toward reducing our 
taxes?  The Director said the revenue from our properties like the 
Golf Driving Range and the Boathouse goes back into the County 
coffers to pay for County services exactly.  The Director said the 
other thing about that boat house and the rowing events, based on 
studies conducted by Rutgers and the Chamber of Commerce, over $10 
million in revenues are generated for local merchants from those 
rowing events.  The merchants keep that money.  She said the money 
that they pay the County, I would like to see that go into the 
County.  The Director said it goes right into the County.  Ms. 
Lupkin said she would like to know how she can find out where it 
goes to – the Director responded and said it goes to the General 
Account of Camden County.  Ms. Lupkin said she would like 
something more specific so we would know x number of dollars comes 
in – who do I speak to regarding that?  The Director said she 
could write a letter to either him or David McPeak, County CFO and 
they will get her the numbers. Ms. Lupkin said the last thing is I 
believe the Cooper River Park will be obtaining funding through 
the DRPA for widening of the Cooper River – will there be an 
ethics investigation of the DRPA prior to its involvement with 
anything concerning Cooper River Park.  The Director said no.  Ms. 
Lupkin asked why is that?  The Director said why an ethics 
investigation?  Ms. Lupkin said I believe that there were some 
concerns about the funds and the use of funds for the DRPA and if 
money was allotted by the DRPA and revenue from the bridges, if 
that money was put toward the Cooper River Park Project and the 
disbursement of the funds and the people paid by those funds is 
going to be judged by the DRPA folks then I would think that might 
be key that we want to know if there is going to be an ethics 
investigation.  The Director responded and said the projects of 
the DRPA are all approved by Governor Christie.  He said if you 
think there should be an ethics investigation, you should call his 
office.  Ms. Lupkin said Governor Christie hasn’t been involved 
with the DRPA spending – the Director interjected and said 
absolutely – he approves every DRPA budget.  Freeholder Nash 
interjected and said the money for Cooper River as well as some of 
the other projects were specifically agreed to and approved by 
Governors Christie and Corbett that is how they were approved. Ms. 
Lupkin thanked them for their response. 
 
 Seeing no other members of the public wishing to speak, the 
Director asked for a motion to close the public portion.  
Freeholder Nash made a motion to close the public portion with a 
second by Freeholder Leonard and all Freeholders present voted 
aye. 

 
The Director then opened the floor to the Freeholders for 

their comments. 
 
Freeholder Nash thanked the Mayor and Council for hosting the 

Freeholders in their beautiful facility.  Freeholder Nash said I 
do want to thank the residents of Camden who came out this evening 
to express their concern about their neighborhood.  He said I 
thought they spoke with such passion as they always do and their 
words were very meaningful and I am sure to the members of the 
Board as well.  They echo what I am hearing throughout the City of 
Camden.  I do want to pay thanks and give special attention to 
Bryen Morton who came here tonight.  He said I would like to 
recognize you in particular, because I know the work you have done 
in North Camden especially in re-energizing and starting that 
Little League which was just an amazing accomplishment.  You 
deserve extraordinary credit for bringing such life to the 
hundreds of children in that community.  They are now able to play 



baseball and next year, thanks to Camden County, in a brand new 
Pyne Poynt Park.  Freeholder Nash said I would also like to pay 
special recognition during this very hot summer to the men and 
women who are working in our County Park Systems.  They are 
undermanned but doing an amazing job in working when it is 110 
degrees cutting the hedges and trimming and mowing the lawn and 
making sure the baseball fields are okay for all the kids 
throughout the County.  They do such a great job – they deserve 
extraordinary thanks. 

 
Freeholder Leonard thanked Mayor and Council for hosting the 

meeting this evening. He said I have a long standing relationship 
with the Mayor and as you said Director, when it comes to roads 
the Mayor is not shy about asking for things.  I am glad we were 
able to help out in the last year here.  I too want to thank the 
Department of Public Works, Dominic Vesper and Sam Martello for 
all they do.  It has been a hot summer and they have been able to 
get a lot done.  I want to thank them and all the men and women of 
the Department of Public Works.  He then thanked everyone for 
coming. 

 
Freeholder Rodriguez said she would like to thank the Mayor 

and Council and residents for being here and expressing their 
opinions.  She said, yes, we do listen to everyone including those 
who are not here speaking out.  The Freeholder said she would like 
everyone to enjoy the rest of the summer and stay safe.   

 
Freeholder Greco said it is always great to be in Magnolia.  

He said I say this every year when we come, this is where we 
bought our first house and where our son, Jesse, was born.  It is 
a great community.  He thanked all the people who came out and we 
appreciate everyone’s comments.  He said I have been listening to 
comments about County policing for a long time.  Most of the 
comments that we hear are either from struggling people who work 
and live in the City of Camden and has seen first hand the 
terrible things that have happened.  He said my wife just retired 
after teaching in the City of Camden for 38 years.  Just before 
she retired in May on 5th & State Street, at 4:00 p.m. in the 
afternoon when she was leaving school, someone was shot right 
there.  He said these are stories we hear from the people who live 
in the City are real.  We also hear from other people who say I 
don’t live in Camden City, I don’t want to pay for that and we 
have said many, many times that you are not going to pay for that. 
He said it doesn’t matter if we say it and that message doesn’t 
seem to get out there.  In at least the two years what I have been 
hearing about public safety in Camden County, I have never heard 
anybody come up and say I’ve got a better idea – I have an idea – 
all I hear is you shouldn’t do that.  We have been listening for 
many years – I sat down with Mr. Williamson, who is not here 
today, who is the President of the Union.  Freeholder Greco said I 
have asked him what his plan was and really his plan is don’t do 
what you’re doing.  We have nothing – no concrete ideas.  I don’t 
know what we are doing is the best possible plan but I really and 
truly believe it is better than what we have.  I think it is going 
to make a difference in the City for people who are tormented 
every day by what goes on and I applaud this Board for its 
commitment to do so.  Thank you. 

 
Freeholder McCray thanked the Mayor and Council for hosting 

the meeting.  He said he had an opportunity to walk in the 4th of 
July Parade here - what a great community.  A lot of good things 
are going on here in Magnolia.  Freeholder McCray thanked the 
Buildings and Operations Department for all the work they have 
done this summer to make sure the buildings stay comfortable and 
cool.  He said as is in summer and winter that is an awesome task. 



 He thanked all the Departments throughout Camden County for all 
the hard work they do.    

 
Director Cappelli thanked everyone for coming and thanked the 

employees of Camden County for working so hard day in and day out 
for the residents of Camden County. 

 
     There being no further business, Director Cappelli asked for 
a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Freeholder McCray made a motion 
to adjourn with a second by Freeholder Leonard at 9:20 p.m. and 
all Freeholders present voted aye.  
 

       Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Marianne DiPiero 
mmd       Clerk of the Board 


